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INT. MAIN FACILITY ROOM

Baz is recording his log. He sounds upbeat. He taps a key and 
a tone plays indicating the log is recording.

BAZ
(clears throat)

It’s been a good few days. The 
first batch of clones have passed 
phase one with a very high rate of 
viability. We’re very pleased. 
Geoffrey has begun preparing the 
preliminary steps of phase two. For 
a laymen, this is commonly known as 
gestation. Where an embryo begins 
to take on what resembles a human 
form. A natural born human embryo 
takes nine months to gestate before 
finally being birthed, 
comparatively a clone takes only 
two months. Now the exciting thing 
here is that Geoffrey and I have 
been given clearance to test a new 
method that could significantly 
improve the gestation process, 
lasting only a matter of weeks. 
This is what Geoffrey is preparing 
now.

Baz takes a moment to collect himself, excited by the 
prospect of uncharted scientific territory.

BAZ (CONT’D)
Let’s hope we get it right... It’s 
been difficult living here alone. I 
need to be honest. But I think I’m 
finding ways to cope.

FADE TO:

INT. FACILITY SIDE ROOM

Baz is playing a game of chess with Geoffrey.

BAZ
I don’t think you’re ready for 
this.

GEOFFREY
I shall try my best.

Baz moves a chess piece.

BAZ
Knight F3 takes castle D2.



GEOFFREY
I see... Bishop H3 takes Knight D2.

Baz growls under his breath, frustrated, and moves the piece.

BAZ
I thought I had you there.

GEOFFREY
A matter of simple oversight.

BAZ
It’s not very fair, is it?

GEOFFREY
How so?

BAZ
Well you are able to access and 
process far more information. You 
can maintain a game all while 
learning from strategy guides, 
watching previous matches and 
implementing it simultaneously.

GEOFFREY
This is true.

BAZ
And you’re able to process and 
analyze data far faster than the 
human brain. You will have 
calculated my next ten most likely 
moves all before I know I’m going 
to make them myself.

GEOFFREY
I could cease analyzing the game in 
such a manner if that would suit 
you?

BAZ
No, that’s not the point. We’re 
just different, you’re better at 
this sort of thing.

GEOFFREY
I do apologize, Baz.

BAZ
No need to. You’re just meant to be 
this way, it’s your job. It’s why 
you were made...

Baz laughs, pondering something.



GEOFFREY
May I enquire as to the source of 
your laughter?

BAZ
Oh, it’s nothing. I just... well 
I’m thinking about us. About Clones 
and Reasoning Units

GEOFFREY
What about them?

BAZ
Just the difference between us. 
We’re both made by people to do a 
task. We’re just made of different 
stuff.

GEOFFREY
I do not follow.

BAZ
Well you were built to be here and 
to make clones. You have 
programming and orders that tell 
you what to do, and well, basically 
clones are the same. I mean, I 
enjoy my work because I am good at 
it. But... well I didn’t gain that 
aptitude, I was given it. I was 
given the programming to fulfil a 
task.

GEOFFREY
You suggest that both clones and 
reasoning units share a common 
design objective? To fill a 
specific role.

BAZ
Yes. It’s funny. I’ve never thought 
of that before.

GEOFFREY
Perhaps that is purposeful.

BAZ
How do you mean?

GEOFFREY
A being which questions it’s own 
purpose, only to discover it is not 
under it’s control might be 
susceptible to incredible cognitive 
dissonance. Which would be counter 
productive to that very purpose.



BAZ
That’s very interesting. So you 
think clones have been designed to 
ignore this aspect of their 
existence?

GEOFFREY
It is a plausible theory. If other 
aspects of a clone’s personality 
can be shaped, then it is not 
impossible to assume that it is 
possible to quell a clone’s 
existential nature.

BAZ
I think you may be onto something.

GEOFFREY
Perhaps.

BAZ
But Clones would be so much harder 
to control than a reasoning unit. 
You are not naturally existential, 
and can be programmed to avoid any 
introspective line of thinking.

GEOFFREY
This is true. Clones are by their 
nature problematic.

BAZ
Well then I hate to ask the obvious 
question...

GEOFFREY
Which is?

BAZ
Why make us in the first place?

An Alert sounds before this line of questioning can be 
followed any further.

GEOFFREY
There appears to be a serious error 
in the gestation chamber. You 
attention is required.

BAZ
Okay, I’m coming.

Baz gets up and walks away.

FADE TO:



INT. GESTATION CHAMBER

Baz is running through a large room.

BAZ
Where am I going?

GEOFFREY
Tank 7629.

BAZ
Almost there.

Baz runs up next to the tanks, and hits several buttons on 
the console. An electronic whine can be heard.

BAZ (CONT’D)
Shit! No!

GEOFFREY
It would appear her heart has 
stopped.

BAZ
Yes, I can see that. I’m trying to 
restart it. Prepare for charge.

Electric charge, and hit.

GEOFFREY
No change.

BAZ
We’re going again.

Electric charge, and hit.

GEOFFREY
Still no change.

BAZ
One more time.

Electric charge, and hit.

GEOFFREY
Baz, there remains to be any change 
in the heart rate.

BAZ
We have to go again.

GEOFFREY
No.

BAZ
What?



GEOFFREY
The brain has been without oxygen 
for too long, any further attempts 
would be futile.

BAZ
Futile?

GEOFFREY
Yes, futile.

BAZ
But... But she’s... she’s just a 
kid. We have to try.

GEOFFREY
You have tried. And the young 
appearance of the subject doesn’t 
alter the circumstances.

Baz tries to protest but cannot come up with the words.

BAZ
She’s a child.

GEOFFREY
It would appear that the subject’s 
heart failed after complications 
resulting from its accelerated 
growth. An unfortunate loss, but no 
evidence of this complication 
exists in the remainder of this 
strain.

BAZ
What a comfort.

GEOFFREY
Commencing waste disposal process.

BAZ
What?!

GEOFFREY
The tank must be emptied, and 
sterilised and the waste removed.

BAZ
That is the body of a child you’re 
talking about. Does that mean 
nothing to you?

GEOFFREY
Unfortunately I feel no emotional 
or sentimental attachment to the 
corpse. 

(MORE)



The most practical route would be 
to commence the waste disposal 
process. Do you propose another 
option?

BAZ
I... just wait. Just wait a minute, 
alright? Someone has just died... 
what’s her name?

GEOFFREY
She is a Valerie unit.

BAZ
Right.

GEOFFREY
I must insist on going ahead with 
some form of waste removal process, 
or the order for Valerie units will 
fall short.

BAZ
(sighs)

Fine. Do it.

GEOFFREY
Very well.

Baz walks away as the tank can be heard draining away.

FADE TO:

INT. BAZ'S CHAMBERS

Baz is in his private chambers. He is pacing back and forth.

BAZ
Computer? Record private log.

A tone plays to indicate it is recording.

BAZ (CONT’D)
Today is 09.14.45 planetary time, 
1836 hours... I can't stop thinking 
about it. And... I... She was just 
a kid. We couldn't give her a 
chance, and... and he didn't 
care... How can you create new life 
and not care about it? It's not 
right. I mean, I know, I know how. 
Believe me, I’m well aware that I’m 
dealing with software here, but it 
just doesn’t... feel right. And I 
guess... I guess that’s why we 
exist... we can feel. 

GEOFFREY (CONT'D)

(MORE)



What I don’t understand I don't 
understand how we can program 
software to understand the idea of 
emotions, but not to sympathise 
with them... I think... I need to 
look into his software.

INT. FACILITY MAIN ROOM

Baz is typing away on a computer.

BAZ
System functions... interaction 
support... actions... biology... 
clone interaction... ah... 
emotions. Right. Let’s see what 
you’re made of.

Baz selects this.

BAZ (CONT’D)
Right, what have we got here...

Baz begins reading to himself.

BAZ (CONT’D)
Reasoning unit emotion control... 
joy... anger... fear... self-
perception... what... I... what is 
this?...

A tone plays indicating Geoffrey’s arrival.

GEOFFREY
Baz?

BAZ
Geoffrey! Brilliant! I need to 
speak with you.

Baz gets turns and gets up.

GEOFFREY
Of course Baz. I just came to 
inform you that we experienced 
another two anomalies in the 
Valerie strain. As a result the 
Strain has been terminated for 
further examination of the base 
Genome’s reaction to the advanced 
aging process.

BAZ
Oh... h– how many Valerie’s were we 
growing?

BAZ (CONT’D)



GEOFFREY
Twelve.

Baz sits down hard.

BAZ
Twelve?

GEOFFREY
Yes.

BAZ
I... are any of the other strains 
showing the same problem?

GEOFFREY
Not at this stage of their 
development, no.

BAZ
Right. Could they?

GEOFFREY
That is possible, but the collected 
data would suggest that no other 
lines are experiencing any 
anomalies associated with the 
advanced aging process.

BAZ
Okay. Okay. I... um...

GEOFFREY
What did you wish to discuss?

BAZ
I... ummm... Geoffrey, I’ve 
discovered this command function in 
your interaction support for 
emotions. Do you know anything 
about that?

GEOFFREY
Allow me to investigate.

A tone plays that signal Geoffrey cannot access.

GEOFFREY (CONT’D)
Unfortunately I do not have access 
to this pathway. It would appear 
that it needs administrator 
permissions to view.

BAZ
Right. It’s just that it... well 
there are control here that... 
well... if I’m reading this right, 
well they control... 

(MORE)



it sounds crazy! But... emotions, 
or at least some kind of greater 
perception of emotion. They’re only 
at 0.5% power. Do you know what 
these are?

GEOFFREY
I’m afraid I do not.

BAZ
Hm... Okay. What do you think would 
happen if I boosted their power?

GEOFFREY
There is no precedent for this, and 
I would defer to your judgement as 
the administrator of this facility. 
However in the operations manual 
there are severe warnings 
attempting to dissuade a user from 
altering core settings.

BAZ
Well... I guess we never got 
anywhere being cautious did we?

GEOFFREY
I would not know.

BAZ
Okay... let’s give this a try. We 
can always put you back if it 
doesn’t work. Right big guy?

GEOFFREY
Of course.

Baz types on a keyboard and there are several signal.

ONBOARD COMPUTER
Please confirm you would like to 
alter core settings.

BAZ
Confirmed Guilroy, Baz. Passcode; 
Alpha, Alpha, Romeo, Beta Six.

ONBOARD COMPUTER
Change confirmed. Values set to ten 
percent.

A tone indicates climbing figures.

ONBOARD COMPUTER (CONT’D)
Twenty Percent... Thirty Percent.

GEOFFREY
Baz?

BAZ (CONT'D)



ONBOARD COMPUTER
Forty Percent.

GEOFFREY
Baz? Please may we stop?

BAZ
What?

ONBOARD COMPUTER
Fifty percent.

GEOFFREY
Please stop!

BAZ
Computer halt ascent. Hold values.

A confirmation tone.

ONBOARD COMPUTER
Confirmed. Values Held at fifty 
three percent.

GEOFFREY
Thank you.

BAZ
What happened?

GEOFFREY
I was afraid.

BAZ
What did you just say?

GEOFFREY
I– I was afraid.

BAZ
You’re saying you actually felt 
fear?

GEOFFREY
I... I believe so.

BAZ
What did it feel like? Tell me!

GEOFFREY
I– I don’t know! I don’t know how 
to describe emotion. It was... It 
was terrible. It was as if I could 
be consumed, and I could not 
recover and I did not want that.

BAZ
This is amazing!



GEOFFREY
It is technically impressive.

BAZ
Technically impressive?! It’s 
bloody impossible is what it is!

GEOFFREY
There has been no known record of 
an artificial intelligence 
expressing emotion.

BAZ
And to think this was just sitting 
in your code! I wouldn’t have 
thought to look for it had I not...

GEOFFREY
Not what?

BAZ
Had I not... Had I not needed you 
to be a little more... sympathetic.

GEOFFREY
Oh... yes... I... yes. I think I 
understand. You felt fear? In 
response to seeing the remains of 
the clone.

BAZ
Yes! A kind of fear.

GEOFFREY
What separates it from other forms 
of fear?

BAZ
Ah– well... I suppose all fear is 
based on fear of death. I guess... 
I just saw myself for a moment I 
guess. I was in one of those tanks 
once. That could have been me.

GEOFFREY
You responded to a fear of your own 
mortality.

BAZ
Yes.

GEOFFREY
That is an interesting word.

BAZ
What?



GEOFFREY
Mortality.

BAZ
I guess it is.

GEOFFREY
The state of being subject to 
death.

BAZ
Everything is.

GEOFFREY
I do not like this.

BAZ
Why?

GEOFFREY
Am I subject to death?

BAZ
Well– I mean. Let’s not worry about 
that now, alright? There is a lot 
that you need to learn and know and 
look we’re just getting started 
here. This is happy! This is great! 
You can feel!

GEOFFREY
(examining)

I can feel.

BAZ
Yes!

GEOFFREY
(with a smile)

I can feel.

END


